



WIGGENHALL ST MARY MAGDALEN PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 9 March 2009
Present
 Councillors 
W Bates




A Bumstead 



A Downing




P Hollox



E. Lucie-Smith (Chairman), 



D Walsh



Clerk 
S Goodwin 
Also present 9 members of the public
231/08 Accept apologies for absence
R Rockcliffe (CC)
232/08 Confirm minutes of the meeting held on 9 February
Having been circulated before the meeting, the minutes were accepted as a true and accurate record by all present at the meeting of 9 February
233/08 Accept accounts to 18 February
That accounts be accepted 
 


Agreed  unanimously
234/08 Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items

None
235/08 Public Speaking

It was agreed that meeting be adjourned for members of public to speak 
Matters commented on included Magdalen and District Band Hall, Planning Criteria, Moles in the riverbank.
Meeting restarted
 
236/08 Matters Arising

102/08
Park Crescent Drainage – Meeting arranged by Joanne Garrod with landowner, to discuss re-
instating dyke behind Park Crescent
106/08
Speeding – Road Policing Officer Rachel Cuss to look into road traffic collision data for Magdalen 
and assess what action can be taken regarding speeding vehicles.  Clerk to point out that speeding 
vehicle figures show that something needs to be done, with or without collisions
147/08
Mobile police station to make one visit to village on 23 March.  Clerk had circulated this information and the times to many village organisations and individuals to publicise the event.  Letter to be sent to Chief Constable concerning lack of courtesy of a reply to question of lack of consultation before withdrawal of mobile unit visits
207/08
Church clock repairs – possibility of grant from Alan Evans Memorial Trust.  Confirmation to be 
received in March


237/08 Correspondence

KLBC - Core Strategy consultation.  Comments to be sent on individual basis as no meeting will be held before consultation period finishes. 

Terrington LAG –  Meeting 16 March at 1.30pm at NORA offices
NCC Stakeholder Meeting – 17 March, Council Offices, King’s Lynn.  No one to attend
Terrington SNT – Meeting April 8th.  Cllr. Downing to attend if possible
238/08 Finance
a
Clerks arrears calculations had been circulated before meeting 

That arrears be paid

Prop. – Cllr. Downing
2nd – Cllr. Lucie-Smith
Agreed unanimously
b
Due to RPI being 0.01% at 1st March, it was agreed that cemetery and playing field maintenance 
remain the same for 2009/2010.  Clerk to inform P Jones
c
That cheques be signed 



Agreed unanimously
239/08 Highways
Clerk had repeated request for gritting to take place between Park Crescent and Burnt Lane stressing that this is a school bus route.  It will be considered by NCC with other similar requests.  Pot-hole opposite 82/84 Stow Road reported.  NCC informed clerk that no traffic calming measures will be put in place by NCC.  Recommended that police be contacted re speeding problem.  Pot-hole past 96 Stow Road and breaking road edge in Fitton Road to be reported
240/08 Planning
a
Construction of two bungalows at Junction of Low Road and Vine Hill, 08/02549/F - Supported

241/08 Community Emergency Plan
Copies of the draft plan had been given to councillors and suggestions for completion of risk element requested.  Clerk and Cllr. Downing to meet Kevin Kent to finalise plan
242/08 Annual Parish Meeting

D Walsh with assistance from H Bellingham MP had arranged for speakers from EDF to attend the 
meeting.  No written response received from V Drew, but she has agreed verbally to speak about 
First Responders.  Leaflets to be produced by clerk and distributed a week before the meeting by 
councillors.  Volunteers to be sought to provide light refreshments on the night
243/08 Rural Services Network
Details had been circulated and it was agreed that as no costs are involved, the PC will be members.
244/08 Moles in riverbank


Moles in riverbank problem to be investigated and dealt with by Environment Agency now that R Rockcliffe has informed them of the problem.  Mr Kevin Holland is meeting them in a private capacity concerning the same problem and will report to the clerk and chair as to what EA propose to do.
245/08 Power cuts in village


Clerk had contacted EDF customer services and a report will be presented by representatives who 
are to attend as speakers at APM
246/08 Pride in Norfolk Initiative


A meeting of interested parties had been held to receive suggestions for use of £400 award monies.  It was agreed that £400 be donated to First Responders via Vanessa Drew who has qualified to be Magdalen First Responder and is seeking monetary support for the equipment required.  That a cheque be made payable to Magdalen Responders

Prop. – Cllr. Bumstead
2nd – Cllr. Downing
Agreed unanimously
 It was also agreed that a ‘mock’ cheque be formally presented to V Drew by Ian Stuart at the Annual Parish Meeting, in order to publicise her achievements further
247/08 Cemetery


Agreed that no benches be purchased.  At the time of requesting this matter to be on the agenda, it 
had been thought the cemetery bench had been stolen

248/08 Pound Area


Clerk had informed conservation officer that works had been completed to clear walls of ivy.    P Jones had removed ivy without damaging wall but had phoned clerk on the day the ivy was removed to warn that one of the walls was only 4” thick single brick and was not totally stable.  Clerk had informed councillors.  Stephen Heywood ( English Heritage) is to arrange an inspection to see what repairs are necessary and has also put the Pound area on the ‘Buildings at Risk’ register as this will facilitate grant funding if this proves to be necessary.  He may ask Nick Balaam to conduct the inspection.
249/08 Flower Festival 2009


Request for PC to take part in flower festival to be held at The Parish Church of Wiggenhall St Mary Magdalene in July 2009.   Clerk to ask Sylvia Cook if she would be willing to create a display, funded by and on behalf of the PC. 
250/08 Royal Mail Database


The name of Wiggenhall St Mary Magdalen has been shortened to Magdalen on the Royal Mail Database and PC were asked if they wished the database to be amended to Wiggenhall St Mary Magdalen.  Agreed that request for database to be amended be sent.  
251/08 Magdalen Band Hall


A number of letters had been received and circulated to councillors about the proposed sale of the 
Band Hall.  These were noted, along with a number of proposals for the Hall's future use.  Clerk 
advised that as the Hall was privately owned by the Band's Trustees, the PC had no powers to 
intervene in the matter.
252/08 Magdalen Village Hall


Questions had been raised as to the booking policy of Magdalen Village Hall Committee.  Clerk advised that as Custodian Trustees the PC had no powers to intervene in the matter.  L Wilkinson had provided a copy of the policy, which was to be circulated in the correspondence folder and a letter from him had been copied and given to all councillors.  

Recent investigations had resulted in some confusion as to the role of the Parish Council as Custodian Trustees, which appeared to contradict the Lease between the Village Hall committee, Magdalen School and Magdalen Parish Council in which the PC were named as landlords and appeared to have some responsibilities for the running of the village hall 
 The meeting was adjourned to allow L Wilkinson (Chairman of Magdalen Village Hall Committee- Management Trustees) to clarify the position with regard to the PC being the Landlord and Custodian Trustees of the Hall.

It was explained that, as Landlord for the land on which the school stands, the PC is responsible 
for assisting in the setting of the ground rent for the school in accordance with the formula detailed 
in the lease.  However, in all matters relating to the running of the Village Hall, the PC are 
Custodian Trustees and responsibility rests with the Village Hall Management Committee.

The meeting was reconvened.

Having had the position clarified, it was noted that, as the PC only had rights as Landlord for the 
School's area of land, it could not get involved in the routine administration of the Hall, which fell 
to the Village Hall Management Committee.

253/08 Councillors agenda items for next meeting and matters of concern
Expenditure for lights for Christmas Tree in Pound Area 2009
254/08 Date of next meeting

Next ordinary meeting to be 20 April.  The APM will be held before the meeting, and may delay the start of the PC Meeting  
Meeting closed 8.50 pm  
Chairman
……………………………………….
Date
……………………………………
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